

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

December 19, 2024
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in a regular session on Thursday, December 19, 2024, in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Cody Roush, and Commissioner Aaron Summers.  Also present was Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
The meeting was called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:30 pm.  The minutes from the regular meeting of December 10, 2024, were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowances were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  Auditor Michelle Norris stated on the highway claims there was a wrong payer name in the claims docket.  Auditor Norris stated the amount was correct and was uniform and safety equipment, but the vendor should have been listed as Unifirst Corporation.
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES


Highway Superintendent Scott Seals asked the Commissioners to consider having a surplus auction next year to sell excess equipment.  Attorney David Lett stated a list should be assembled of the excess equipment and the Board of Commissioners can declare the equipment surplus to be disposed of at auction.  Attorney Lett stated other offices should be notified in the event they have surplus items also.  

Superintendent Seals stated the department is repairing roads damaged by the water over the weekend.  Superintendent Seals stated that depending on the area, two to four inches of rain was reported.  Superintendent Seals stated the ton truck is still being repaired and should be operational next week.

RE: EMA UPDATES


EMA Director Monty Wolf stated he and EMA Deputy Director Andy Ringwald attended the director’s meeting in Washington today.  Director Wolf stated there were multiple trees down with the last storm.  Director Wolf stated the department assisted with a fire over the weekend.  

Deputy Director Ringwald stated the hot water heater has gone out in the EMA building and expressed concerns using up all next year’s repair budget with the purchase of a new water heater this year.  Deputy Director Ringwald stated the last water heater was purchased fourteen years ago.  President George stated the Commissioners could pre-approve the purchase to come out of the 2024 remaining budget.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve up to $1,200 on the purchase of a hot water heater for the EMA building, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: MARTIN COUNTY ALLIANCE 2025 CONTRACT


Martin County Alliance Executive Director Jessica Potts presented to the Commissioners the 2025 service contract between the Alliance and Martin County.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the 2025 agreement between the Martin County Alliance and Martin County, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  

Executive Director Potts highlighted 2024 accomplishments of the Martin County Alliance. Executive Director Potts stated the Alliance hosted its annual dinner in the Spring and had the largest attendance so far at a dinner with two hundred attending.  Executive Director Potts stated the Alliance’s annual dinner for 2025 will be held Friday, April 4th at 6:00 pm at the 4-H community building.  Executive Director Potts stated the Alliance has loaned out $10,000 as part of the USDA revolving loan to a start-up business who has plans to open its doors on Main Street in Shoals in 2025.  Executive Director Potts stated the Alliance has started hosting monthly lunch-and-learns for businesses, with ten to twelve businesses attending each month.  Executive Director Potts stated next month’s lunch-and-learn will focus on customer service and February will focus on interpersonal communication.
Executive Director Potts stated the Alliance brought Code-IT Academy to Martin County, which is a ten-week course, where at the end of the course eligible students can take a test to gain a certification.  Executive Director Potts stated the course is a $1,600 value which is offered free of charge.  Executive Director Potts stated the next class will start on February 18th and runs through April 8th and will be held on Tuesdays and Thursdays from 5:30 to 7:00 pm at the Bowling Manufacturing Building.  Registration is open now until February 4th.  
Executive Director Potts stated the Alliance participated in the Center for Rural Engagement’s placemaking studio and worked with IU students from the school of architect and design who designed business signs for downtown businesses in Shoals and did a signage project for the Town of Crane.  
Executive Director Potts stated the Alliance also collaborated with the SIDC’s AmeriCorps member, Ted Hardesty, and applied for a MHS Serves grant and were awarded $28,215 to bring more public wi-fi spaces to the community and expand the digital needs of the Shoals Public Library.  Executive Director Potts stated with the grant there will be two new hot spots set up in Loogootee at the beginning of the year, one at the city park and the other at the downtown park pavilion.  Executive Director Potts stated the Shoals Public Library is receiving three new desktops and three new iPads, which can be used as a workforce initiative.
Executive Director Potts stated the Alliance functioned as a fiscal sponsor for the Martin County CEO program which started in August with equal amounts of students from Shoals and Loogootee participating.  Executive Director Potts stated the Alliance participates in the Choose Indiana program which is a talent attraction program that pays out of state talent $5,000 to relocate to Martin County.

RE: MARTIN COUNTY COVID 19 RESPONSE


Taxpayer Pamela Baker came before the Commissioners to express concerns regarding the Covid 19 vaccine being offered in Martin County.

RE: MID-STATE CORRIDOR


Taxpayer Jason McCoy came before the Commissioners to express concerns regarding the Mid-State Corridor and asked the Commissioners to represent the County at meetings regarding the Mid-State Corridor.  
RE: SHERIFF UPDATES


Sheriff Josh Greene presented a picture of one of the three new Sheriff’s department trucks which are black with white doors.  Sheriff Greene stated an older Sheriff’s department truck hit a deer last night and he will get an estimate for repairs.  Sheriff Greene stated he has been advertising for deputies for several months now and has only received five applications and of those the applicants did not show up or did not meet the minimum standards set by the State.  Sheriff Greene stated the department is currently down two deputies and expects to be down another by the first of the year which will be thirty-three percent of the deputies gone.  Sheriff Greene stated the deputies are leaving to take positions in neighboring counties for significant pay increases and sign on bonuses. 

Sheriff Greene stated President George had talked to Chief Deputy Keith Keller about pay raises and take-home car privileges.  After discussion, the Commissioners asked Sheriff Greene to write a policy regarding take home car privileges.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the deputies to take home a vehicle within a one county radius, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.


Sheriff Greene stated Chief Keller spoke with President George regarding the deputy salaries and President George stated he would like to get the salaries up $10,000, with $5,000 of that being as soon as possible and the remaining $5,000 within two to three years.  Sheriff Greene asked the Commissioners if the Council meeting in January was too soon to bring up increasing the deputy wages, to which the Commissioners stated they need to move on the increases because they cannot continue to lose deputies.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to explore with the Council if $5,000 salary increases can be given to deputies, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  

Sheriff Greene stated additional mental health services are needed within the jail.  Sheriff Greene stated there is a mental health doctor who comes to the jail every other week for two hours.  President George stated the Commissioners will reach out to the Family Health Center to see what services they can provide to the Jail since the County is contracted with them to provide mental health services.  Taxpayer Mary Smith asked if there was a monetary fee associated with the contract.  Auditor Michelle Norris stated it is about $60,000 per year and is added to the property tax levy.  Sheriff Greene stated the Samaritan Center, nor the Family Health Center has ever come to the jail to provide services, the medical health company provides the little amount of mental health services the inmates receive.  Sheriff Greene stated he will also reach out to the jail’s medical health company to see if additional mental health hours can be added. 
RE: HOOSIER UPLANDS CONTRACT

Auditor Norris stated Martin County Public Health Nurse Julia Albright was unable to attend tonight’s meeting due to planned time off.  Auditor Norris presented to the Commissioners the 2025 contract between Hoosier Uplands and the Martin County Health Department.  Auditor Norris stated the only change in the contract from previous years is the increased funding received from the State.  Attorney David Lett stated he had no legal objection to the contract.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the 2025 Hoosier Uplands contract, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  
RE: AUDITOR UPDATES


Auditor Norris stated Level365 was in the departments on Monday and Tuesday setting up the new phones.  Auditor Norris stated there have been a few minor issues, but those were resolved quickly.  Auditor Norris stated the internet at the Courthouse went down for a for a half hour late last week and again on Monday morning.  Auditor Norris stated a technician from Sparklight came to the Courthouse and stated the there is not much they can do, that it needs to be upgraded to dedicated fiber.  
Councilman Warren Albright stated Orange County Fiber is coming to the edge of Shoals, but they are not planning to come into town, but the County may be able to put money down to get a line to the Courthouse.  Councilman Monty Gregory commented through Zoom that he has been talking to RTC about getting fiber across the river.  Councilman Gregory stated he has a meeting with RTC on January 13th along with Cary Albright and HWC Engineering to discuss the best way to bring fiber across the river bridge.  
President George thanked Commissioner Roush for his service to the County the last four years and the additional time he put in on various boards.  Commissioner Summers also thanked Commissioner Roush.  Commissioner Roush was presented with a commemorative clock.

The Courthouse will be closed on December 24th and 25th for Christmas Eve and Christmas Day and then again on December 31st and January 1st for New Year’s Eve and New Year’s Day.  

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 7:07 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, January 7, 2025 @ 5:30 pm in the Commissioners’ Room.  
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